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UCPI District

Board of Directors

Meeting Record

	The University Crossing Public Improvement District Board of Directors meetings are not recorded but agenda materials and other documents can be reviewed/copied by contacting the Office of Economic Development, Staff Coordinator and Offices of University Crossing PID at 214-670-1685.


Meeting Date:   February 14, 2023
Meeting Start time: 9:30am
Board Members Present: Margaret DiFrancesco, Matt Omundson, Erin McCool, Paul Ward, Brad Cheves, Brett Gerig, Sarah Buckles, Annette Eastman, Kristin Munson
Others in attendance: Ginger Greenberg, Mehul Pithadia, Gale Salzman, Marlisa Griffin
Staff in attendance: Patrick Sanders
AGENDA:
I. 
Call Meeting to Order

II. 
Secretary Report  
1.  Review Minutes from 12-13-2022 Board Meeting (Paul Ward moved to approve the Meeting Minutes. The Board approved the Minutes).
III. 
Treasurer Report

1. Review January 2023 Financials (Patrick Sanders reviewed the UCPID’s January Financials).
IV. 
President Report

1. Next Board Meeting:  April 11, 2023
2. St. Patrick’s Day Parade:  March 11, 2023 (Patrick Sanders updated the Board on the upcoming St. Patrick’s Day parade).
3. Bach in the Subways:  March 25, 2023 (NOTE:  A special thank you to Annette Eastman for offering the venue, at Mockingbird Station). (Patrick Sanders updated the Board on the upcoming Bach in the Subways performance).
V. 
Executive Director

1.   Committee Reports

a. 
Security Committee

i. ENP Summary 
ii. Volunteer in Patrol (VIP) Bike Program-    Under this program, sponsored by the Dallas Police Dept. (DPD), volunteers patrol our community to observe and report any suspicious activity.  
· Next Steps:  The UCPID is requesting volunteers, so the program can expand! 

iii. Homeless Outreach Summary
iv. Lovers Ln. & US75 –The UCPID has develop an Art Design for the fence locate along the US75 Access Rd., to help beautify the area.  Additionally, the UCPID and DART agreed on a landscape concept, based on CPTED principals, for this area. When implemented, this could discourage homeless activity as well as beautify the area.
· Next Steps:  Concerning the Art Fence, in January 2023, the UCPID met with Michael VanEnter, the artist who will install the fence.   Mr. VanEnter will provide his cost estimate in the coming weeks. (NOTE:  This Art Fence will be the same design the UCPID used along the trail).  Concerning the new landscaping at this location, DART has begun installation of a new “Rock Garden”.  The rocks should be installed by the end of February 2023. In the spring, DART will plant flowers. (NOTE:  Per our previous agreement, the UCPID and DART will share the cost of the “Rock Garden”, 50/50. The cost to the UCPID will be $22,000).
v. Dallas Police Dept. (DPD) Store Front (Possible Location) –The UCPID will continue to look for opportunities to bring a DPD Storefront to our community.

b. Improvement/Maintenance Committee

i. Pedestrian Lighting Project (University Crossing Trail (UCT))

· Update: Park& Rec. has closed the bid on this project and is in the process of selecting a contractor.
· Next Steps: Once the winning bid is selected, Park & Rec. will seek formal approval from the Dallas City Council, and installation of the lighting should begin in the spring of 2023. At that time, Park & Rec. will request payment from the UCPID, in the form of the 20% match. Based on our Funding Agreement with the City of Dallas, the UCPID will contribute $295,395.
· Glencoe Park (Pedestrian Lighting): In addition to the pedestrian lights being installed under the Funding Agreement, the UCPID also plans to install pedestrian lighting in Glencoe Park, along the UCT between Ellsworth & Martel.  
· Estimated Cost:  This cost is not eligible for reimbursement, and Jacobs projects the cost of installing pedestrian lighting, along this portion of the UCT, at around $132,000. (Representatives from the City of Dallas, Park & Rec. Dept. updated the Board on the status of this project. The representatives from Park & Rec. included Mehul Pithadia, Gale Salzman, and Marlisa Griffin. Mehul Pithadia informed the Board of the following:  1) The bid for this project has not yet been approved, but the cost will likely be approximately $1,200,000; 2) Park & Rec. will likely ask the City Council to vote on this project in May 2023; 3) By March 2023, Park & Rec. will ask the UCPID to transmit approximately $270,000, for the initial funding installment; 4) Once the project has begun, Park & Rec. will use the UCPID’s initial installment and combine it with $687,000 in Federal Funding; 5)  Once the UCPID’s initial installment and all the Federal Funds are used, Park & Rec. will submit invoices for the remainder of the project, which will cost over $200,000.  Additionally, until the Contractor begins installation, Park & Rec. won’t know how many Change Order will be required or the cost associated with that; finally 6) The UCPID will work with the contractor to determine the cost of installing lights in Glencoe Park, between Martel & Ellsworth.  As previously noted, the UCPID will be responsible for paying the entire cost of this portion of the project, and if we move forward, we will need to determine the most effective payment method).
· “Phase 1” Complete: Oncor Electric installed nine (9) lights, on their own light fixtures, running east from Matilda Ave. Bridge and stopping near Skillman Street. These lights illumine a dark part of the UCT, and this constitutes the first phase of this project. (Note:  The UCPID would like to acknowledge Lawrence Ward, at Oncor. Without Mr. Wards supervision and commitment, these lights would not have installed.  Additionally, the UCPID would like acknowledge Amanda Schultz, our previous representative on the Park Board.  Amanda ensured that Oncor received the necessary documentation, from the City of Dallas, to maintain these lights).
· Trail Lighting (from SMU Blvd. to the Redline Bridge):  These lights are fully operational.  The UCPID is now paying the electricity cost on these lights, along with maintenance. 
ii.    University Crossing Trail (UCT)
· Greenville Ave. & Matilda St. Bridges (Mural, Pollination Park, Fence, Rest Area, and Trail Signage)

· Pollination Park:  The UCPID will work with Park & Rec. to install a Pollination Park, both between these bridges and underneath them.  The UCPID will develop a plan to install a Pollination Park, which will include flowering plants to attract bees and butterflies.
· Submission Date:  Winter 2023

· Next Steps:  The UCPID will partner with a Master Gardner to develop a Landscape Design. Once the design is developed, the UCPID will present the design to Park & Rec. for final approval.
· Pollination Park Budget:  $50,000

· New Rest Area (Across from Pollination Park):  The new Rest Area is fully installed. (NOTE:  Enclosed are “Before & After” photos of the area).
· New Trail Signage: The UCPID will develop a sign to inform the public about the pollination park. (Note:  The signs may include QR codes, which pedestrians can access with SMART phones).
· Submission Date:  Spring 2023
· Budget: $10,000
· Pedestrian Flashers:  On January 27, 2023, the UCPID met with representatives from the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept. (“Transportation”), to discuss installation of pedestrian flashers along the trail.  Specifically, Transportation inspected two (2) crossings. One is on Twin Sixties Dr. and the other is on Worcola St.
· Next Steps:  Transportation believes installing a flasher at Twin Sixties Dr. is straightforward.  However, the Worcola crossing is more technically complex because it is next to the DART crossing. In the next few weeks, Transportation will develop plans for both crossings.
· Estimated Cost: $80,000 (Note: Each flasher system cost approximately $40,000).

· New Trail Connection:  The UCPID is working with Park & Rec. to develop a new trail connection, from the Highland Hotel & Residences to the University Crossing Trial (UCT).  To that end, at the UCPID’s request, a contract is developing a proposal for the connection. (NOTE:  Enclosed are photos of the location).
· Next Steps:  At Park & Rec.’s request the contractor is modifying their proposal to include an ADA ramp.
· Estimated Cost:  $9,000 (After discussion among the Board Members, the UCPID believes this is a worthwhile project. However, the Board would like the Highland Hotel & Residences to contribute to the cost.  To that end, Patrick Sanders will contact the Highland Hotel & Residence and inquire about sharing the cost.  If the Highland Hotel & Residences can contribute funding, Patrick Sanders will resubmit the proposal to the Board, for approval. After the Board meeting, Patrick Sanders contacted the Highland Master Association, which agreed to contribute $2,000 to this project.  As such, on February 22, 2023, via email, Patrick Sanders resubmitted this proposal to the Board for approval. After reviewing the updates provided by Patrick Sanders, a majority of the Board approved the project). 
· Proposal (New Landscaping along the UCT):  The UCPID’s maintenance team has provided a proposal for new landscaping along the UCT.  The area in question would run from SMU Blvd. to the Red Line Bridge, along the UCT.  The proposal includes the removal of the current landscaping and replacing it with a decorative rock, drought resistant plants, a new pedestrian bench and a pet waste station. (NOTE:  Enclosed is a copy of the proposal, including the landscape design).
· Cost:  $32,150 (Patrick Sanders submitted the proposal. The Board asked if the proposal could be supplemented with other plants, like bamboo. Patrick Sanders will contact the landscape company to inquire about the feasibility of adding bamboo, or something similar to it. If it is feasible, Patrick Sanders will submit a new proposal to the Board. If not, Patrick Sanders will inform the Board and resubmit the old proposal, for approval. On February 17, 2023, via email, Patrick Sanders submitted this proposal to the Board for approval. After reviewing the updates provided by Patrick Sanders, a majority of the Board approved the project).
· New Mural (City of University Park Wall): The UCPID is developing a concept for a mural along the City of University Park’s wall, which is adjacent to the University Crossing Trail (UCT). 
· Next Steps:  The UCPID will need permission from the City of University Park (UP) to install the mural. Once permission is given, the UCPID will send a Request for Concepts to local artists.
· Cost Estimate:  $50,000
iii. Pedestrian Bridge over Mockingbird Lane:  
· The UCPID is in discussions with Park & Rec. to improve a section of the pedestrian bridge over Mockingbird Lane. Specifically, a section of the bridge is in poor repair and has been “tagged” with graffiti, on multiple occasions.  To improve this section of the bridge, the UCPID may partner with Park & Rec. to install a mural at this location. (Note: Photos of the bridge are attached).
· Next Steps:  The UCPID will work with Park & Rec. to obtain the necessary permit, to install a mural.  Additionally, before any mural can be installed, Park & Rec. will need to repair the surface of the bridge, which is currently cracking.  
· Estimated Cost:  $35,000
iv. Mockingbird Lane Improvements: 

· “US75/Mockingbird/Lovers Lane Pedestrian Improvements”:  This portion of the Bond Package is fully funded, and the City of Dallas will use the Mockingbird Pedestrian & Bicycle Study as the basis for the improvements. 

· The UCPID has been in discussion with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept., to partner on this project.  Specifically, the UCPID will work with the Transportation Dept. to fund non-standard capital improvements, such as burying electrical lines or installing upgraded sidewalks along Mockingbird Ln.

· Update:  On October 6, 2022, the UCPID’s Improvement Cmte. met with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept. (Transportation).  At this meeting, the Improvement Cmte. defined the Scope of Work for this project. After discussions, the Scope of Work will focus on the south side of the sidewalk, between Greenville Ave. & US75.  Specifically, the focus will be on burying the utility lines that block the sidewalk.

· Next Steps:  Transportation has provided a time-line for this project. (NOTE:  Enclosed is a copy of the time-line).

v. Greenville Avenue & Katy Trail Enhancement Master Plans (Greenville Study)

· The Greenville Study will provide the template for future improvements along Greenville Ave.  Specifically, the UCPID is interested in upgrading the sidewalks along Greenville, which may include the installation of permeable pavers and planting new trees.

· The UCPID has been in discussion with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept., to partner on this project.  Specifically, the UCPID will work with the Transportation Dept. to fund non-standard capital improvements, such as the installation of upgraded sidewalks and tree planting along Greenville Ave.

· Update:  On October 6, 2022, the UCPID’s Improvement Cmte. met with the City of Dallas, Transportation Dept. (Transportation).  At this meeting, the Improvement Cmte. defined the Scope of Work for this project. After discussions, the Scope of Work will focus on upgrading the sidewalk between SMU Blvd. and Lovers Ln. The focus will be widening the sidewalk, by removing the grass barrier, and installing new sidewalk that mirrors the aesthetic of SMU Blvd.

· Next Steps:  Transportation has provided a time-line for this project. (NOTE:  Enclosed is a copy of the time-line).
vi. Bike Share Program

· Current Model:  The UCPID has been working with the Fort Worth Transit Authority, which oversees Fort Worth’s bike share program, and DART to develop a “pilot program” in the UCPID.

· Pilot Program:  Under this program, DART would fund and develop a program that mirrors Fort Worth’s bike share.  Additionally, DART would fund the majority of the program, but the UCPID could act as a sponsor. Our community would serve as a “test case” for the rest of Dallas.

· Update:  The UCPID is waiting for DART to identify a funding stream, which will likely occur in 2023.
vii. Matilda St. Improvements  
· At the UCPID’s Board Meeting on December 13, 2022, SMU’s Masters of Design & Innovation Program (MADI), presented their recommendations for this location. (NOTE:  Enclosed is a summary of MADI’s recommendations).
· Update:  In January 2023, the UCPID met with its Park Board representative, at the Matilda Lot, to discuss implementing MADI’s recommendations.

· Next Steps:  Per MADI’s recommendations, our Park Board representative believes the Matilda Lot is an excellent candidate for designation as a new city park.  Additionally, the Park Board representative agrees there should be greater connectivity to this area, via a trail extension. In May 2023, this area will become part of District 9. As such, the UCPID is now working with both our current Park Board representative and our future Park Board representative to discuss next steps.
viii. Board Suggested Improvements

· Board Members are invited to offer suggestions for future projects in our community.
c. Communication/Marketing Committee 

i. Ginger Greenberg continues to update our overall Communications Strategy.

2. Community Updates

a. “All Ships Rise to the Same Level” – Witnessing Investment in the UCPID:  Spotlight on Mockingbird Station.
b. Community Stakeholders provide updates regarding the status of their properties or projects

VI. New Business

1.  N/A

VII. Adjourn

_______________________________          
____________________________    

             (Meeting Chair Signature)                                   (Board Secretary Signature)
